RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
June Minutes 2018

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 18th June 2018.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mr Denton and  Mr Wood
Also present: Cllr Bayley SDC, Mrs Penollar (Clerk) and 1 member of the public
Apologies for absence accepted: Mrs Hooper
Absent: Mr Swanton 

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 21st May 2018 had been previously circulated. It was resolved that these minutes be approved and signed by the chairman.

	4. REPORTS BY DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
Cllr Bayley reported that the call for sites is actively being reviewed and is impacting on Dunton Green and not directly on Riverhead.

	5. OPEN COUNCIL:
None

	6. ACTION POINTS STILL OUTSTANDING
· Revisiting wall repair along Amherst Hill
· Flyer to raise awareness of private residential driveway rental schemes to residents
· Advertising banner for Village tidy ups
· TPO’s for trees not in Parish Council ownership
· chairman@ and speedwatch@ email addresses to be set up

	7. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Highways
· Cllr Stewart has been appointed chairman for the Highways committee and the minutes of the recent Highways meeting will be distributed shortly
· Streetlights
· Kent Highways have installed the new style belisha beacons in Riverhead and asked the Clerk to forward any feedback received on them. All councillors to make an effort to provide personal feedback via the Kent Highways website.
· The Parish Council contractor, Streetlights should have started the redecoration of the KCC streetlights.
· Cllr Kennett has asked 2 contractors to provide quotes to complete the conversion of lanterns to take LED bulbs and to provide a maintenance contract, but at the moment there is no interest from a 3rd contractor. The Clerk and Cllr Kennett will continue to search.
· Footpaths and pavements
· Cllr Wood is reporting various incidences of damage and obstruction along the walking route from Hamlin Road into Dunton Green to Kent Highways following concerns about accessibility raised by a resident.
· Street furniture & garden
· Cllr Wood will seek a quote to repair the damaged noticeboard at Brittains Lane.
· Cllr Colnet was thanked for replacing a bulb at The Heights, repairing the stone trough and replacing another planter in the village. 
· Cllr Kennett will look for a replacement planter for the damaged one outside Batchelors. 
· Cllr Wood reported that the fountain needs to be cleaned out properly to enable the pump to work effectively and that a broken spigot needs replacing. The use of a permeable membrane will be considered to prevent dirty water entering the pump.
· It was agreed to replace the compost and shrubs in the 3 planters opposite the Village Hall from the Highways budget and that a working party will take place on Tuesday 10th July to carry out the planting. 
· Cllrs Kennett and Swanton will take over the watering of the planters in the central reservation in July and are reminded to follow the risk assessment. 
· It was agreed to invite residents to knit poppies to participate in the Ribbon of Poppies campaign, which could then be hung around the railings around the trees at The Heights. Cllr Stewart will design a flyer to include a pattern to advertise. Cllr Wood will investigate the use of cut out soldiers to emphasise the WW1 centenary.
· Cllr Stewart will liaise with the Clerk to arrange Electrical Inspection Condition Report due for the electrics at The Heights.
· Traffic and local parking
· SpeedWatch training will now take place on Thursday 5th July and Cllr Stewart will notify volunteers and asked all councillors to attend even if they are unable to volunteer on an ongoing basis as this will enable them to promote the scheme.
· The Highways Committee will meet with Cllr Chard and the relevant Kent Highways officer in July to discuss safety issues in Riverhead and amongst other issues will include Amherst Hill residents’ concerns and possible solutions. 
· Local business and services
· Miller & Carter have disposed of empty cooking fat containers removed from the stream behind the car park and have improved the security of the room they were being stolen from.
· Police matters reported which included a smashed window to a van in the Tesco carpark and damage to a car in Chipstead Lane due to a man climbing on it.
b. Village Hall
· Hall emergency lighting was checked and found to be in working order.
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Minutes of the recent Village Hall committee meeting have been distributed for your review and Cllr Denton has been appointed as Chairman. The Summer redecoration programme was discussed and agreed.
· The copy of the deeds to the Village Hall have been obtained from the solicitor and all the stone walls surrounding the plot are within the boundary. Cllr Colnet will arrange for the wall to be repaired as soon as possible.
· An emergency plumber has repaired the faulty toilet in the ladies cloakroom at the cost of £100.00
· Clerk has declared no TV Licence is required for the Riverhead Village Hall and Councillors and the Pre-school have been reminded that no catch up television can be watched on the internet.
· The Village Hall committee will inspect all the seats and clean down all the tables in July once the pre-school has finished 
· St Mary’s Preschool have been provided with an additional key for a cleaner it is employing who will come in twice a week before the preschool starts.

	c. Parkland
· Cllr Himsworth has been appointed as chairman for the Parkland committee and the terms of reference have been reviewed and signed. 
· There were 6 volunteers at the working party who helped mow the grass around the park footpaths, strim the cow parsley and stinging nettles along the tarmac path and rake up the debris. The area around the mushroom circle was also cleared of further tree stumps and weeds to open up the area.
· Cllr Denton has continued to follow up the metal inserts for the Parkland bridge, but there is still no firm date. The Clerk was asked to send a more formal email request given the increased risk of unsupervised children using the Parkland in the Summer holidays.
· It was agreed that the next working party would try to clear weeds from the boundary of the Dell area along London Road after a neighbouring reported noisy parties being held there The resident has been asked to report excessive parties to Kent Police via 101 and the Clerk has reported the lack of grass cutting on the Kent Highways side of the Parkland which is providing privacy at the moment. 
· Cllr Himsworth is waiting to hear whether a 2nd application to the Enovert Trust grant schemes is successful.

	d. Allotments & Open Spaces
· Cllr Collins has been appointed as chairman for the Allotment & Open Spaces committee and the terms of reference were reviewed and signed. 
· Following the inspection of both allotment sites, two plot holders have been issued with a formal notice from the Clerk to start actively cultivating their plots. All other issues identified will initially be dealt with informally by Cllr Collins. All paths were found to be more than 80cm wide and plot holders will be reminded that that they are required to mow them as part of their contract
· There are currently no vacancies and one person is waiting for a plot.
· Mr Collins was thanked for replacing a closer on the lower Broadmead allotment gate, this will facilitate gate closure.
· Cllr Hooper has obtained 2 quotes from solicitors to issue the new lease for the Scout site. The Scout Group have expressed their wishes for a longer lease and this will be discussed by the committee together with Mrs Mercer.
· Cllrs Collins and Stewart have met with the Scout leaders to discuss tree surgery pricing and recommend the quote from Mr Tilbury to carry out essential work at the cost of £1,356.00 is accepted. The Scout Group have agreed to contribute £678.00. It was agreed that the Parish Council share would be funded by £250 already reserved for tree surgery in the Open Spaces budget and the remaining £428 would be taken from contingency funds budget of £1,000.
· As the Scout Group commissioned a complete tree survey of the site costing £400 without consulting the Parish Council, it was agreed that no funds would be contributed to it retrospectively as this report would not have been required by the Parish Council. 

	e. Finance
· Cllr Denton has been appointed as chairman for the Finance committee and the terms of reference have been reviewed and signed. 
Notified item:
The amount budgeted for s137 donations under the Local Government Act 1972 is £1,250.00 and the Clerk has checked that it does not exceed the maximum amount permitted (£7.86 per elector). As 3rd Sevenoaks Scout Group was suggested as a recipient, Cllr Denton abstained from the discussion and voting due to his involvement with that charity.
Notified item: It was resolved to make the following donations under LGA 1972 s137:
Hospice in the Weald                                      £100
Royal British Legion                                       £100
Kenward Trust                                                 £100 
West Kent Mediation Services                        £100
Sevenoaks Citizens Advice                             £100
Kent Surrey & Sussex Air Ambulance           £200
Tunbridge Wells & District Samaritans          £100
Sevenoaks Voluntary Transport Group           £100
Sevenoaks Community 1st Responders            £100 
West Kent Mind                                               £100
3rd Sevenoaks Scout Group                              £150
i) Payments
· In addition to the s137 donations agreed above, a list of invoices for payment totalling £3,061.74 was distributed and reviewed. It was resolved that these payments be approved.
· Receipts amounting to £1967.97 were received, including the Scout Group’s contribution to the insurance and the annual ground rent.
ii)  Other issues
· Following the receipt of the precept, it was resolved that £15,000 already set aside in the budget for major projects is moved to the appropriate NS&I saving account.
· The Finance Committee were asked to investigate savings accounts that may offer a better return.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Cllr Colnet has been appointed as chairman for the Planning committee and the terms of reference have been reviewed and signed. 
· Details of how £1.2m CIL has been distributed by SDC are available on request to the Clerk. 
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
SE/18/01576/HOUSE - Shaldon, 22 Uplands Way, TN13 3BW
Erection of a front porch and change to elevational treatment to the tile hanging to all elevations.
SE/18/01252/HOUSE - 79 Marlborough Crescent, TN13 2HL
Proposed ground floor rear extension with rooflight; first floor side extension; ground and first floor side extension; new porch; demolish and rebuild garage in line with the house; loft conversion with rear dormer and rooflight.
SE/18/00716/HOUSE - 10 Bullfinch Lane, TN13 2DY
Erection of a two storey rear extension, alterations to roof, two new velux windows, circular roof light and front porch. Removal of chimneys to side elevations and alterations to chimney at the rear. Addition of two front dormers and two square bay windows to ground floor front elevation.
SE/18/01087/LBCALT - 42 Chipstead Lane, TN13 2AG
Replacement of three single glazed windows to the read of the property with slimline double glazing in a timber frame
· Planning permission was granted for 43 Lyndhurst Drive, 7 The Square and Montrose Montreal Road

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· The Annual Councillors Conference will take place on Tuesday 10th July. Councillors were reminded that all councillors should complete the Dynamic Councillor course which can be included as part of this all day conference. 
· KALC are running training further GDPR training specifically for elected officials in Maidstone on 28th June for cost of £25 and Councillors were asked to let the Clerk know if they wish to attend.
· A recent Police & Crime Commissioners newsletter confirms that Kent Police are planning to recruit 200 more police officers as well as additional support staff. 
· Councillors were invited to comment on the ‘operation stack listening exercise’ and on a ‘Big Conversation’ exercise to find a better, more sustainable way of providing transport to rural communities.
· South East Water having transferred their services from Water Choice to Castle Water.

	
10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Now the Clerk has received GDPR consent from all councillors and employees, an up to date contact list was distributed and Councillors were reminded not to distribute each other’s personal details without their consent and to ensure any personal details of 3rd parties are removed when forwarding emails to each other.
· No breaches of GDPR were reported. 
· It was agreed to rename the Website & other media Committees as the Communications Committee as it covers the data, the website, facebook, PR etc. This Committee will look at improving the website and facebook page.
· Cllr Denton has reviewed the new model orders issued by KALC and prepared amendments to the Council’s existing standing orders. Once finalised the final  draft will be issued next month with the intention to formally adopt it at the September council meeting.
· Cllr Collins attended the recent Sevenoaks KALC meeting and the main agenda item covered GDPR. The minutes are available from the Clerk on request. 
· The Clerk has completed a webinar on preparing Agendas and the main changes to the current format is that Reports from District & County Councillors and Open Council will no longer be part of formal business and as such excluded from minutes. Also each agenda point will be slightly more detailed and include the reference to the Local Government Act 1972 under which the Parish Council has the power to act when a decision is needed. The webinar on preparing minutes will be completed next week.
· The clerks’ lunch with SDC Chief Officers has been deferred until September.
· Cllr Himsworth has collected a new union jack flag and ordered another flag to fly thoughout this 100th anniversary year of the end of WW1
· A copy of the draft minutes for the APM will be distributed shortly and all councillors who attended are asked to confirm accuracy during month so they can be posted to the website. 
· Councillors were requested to let the Clerk know of any planned holiday dates.



The meeting closed at 8.53 pm
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